## **Political and Economic Contexts of Implementing 5G in Poland** and in Selected European Countries

Urszula Soler

John Paul II Catholic University, Lublin, Poland

https://doi.org/10.26636/jtit.2021.149720

Abstract—The technology race to achieve the position of an economic leader is a phenomenon that has been taking place all over the world. The 5G technology has become a vital component of this race over the recent years. The technical capabilities it offers and the role it may play in the economy have become the subject of political debate and are at the very core of the "war for technology" between two superpowers: China and the United States. The European Union is aware of the fact that the position Europe enjoys on the international arena depends, to a large extent, on how quickly European countries will develop and implement 5G. Are individual European member states capable of seamlessly implementing the assumptions of strategies and plans concerned with the development of 5th generation technologies? Will the security of 5G networks be ensured in Europe? These are just some of the issues that are analyzed in this article with their economic and political context taken into consideration. A broader perspective is presented, with primary focus on the global geopolitical situation and on the conflict between China and the United States. The study was conducted by relying on an in-depth analysis of strategic state documents, reports drawn up by institutions tasked with implementing and monitoring the development of 5G technology, as well as literature on the subject and online resources.

Keywords—5G technology, cybersecurity, economy, Europe, mobile networks, telecommunications.

### 1. Introduction

Europe, as well as the rest of the world, is currently implementing fifth generation (5G) cellular technologies. After its technical standards have been agreed upon, the solution is now in the deployment and commercialization phase. 5G is a term that used to describe the fifth generation of mobile network systems supporting mobile voice and data transmission, with Internet access included [1].

5G is not a new concept. It is neither the first nor the last generation of mobile networks. It is merely an update of the technological solutions dating back to the early 1980s, first having the form of analog mobile telephony (1G) and then transformed, in 1991, into digital cellular telephony with the added feature of short text messages (SMS) (2G). The next step in the development process took place at the beginning of the 21st century, when the third generation (3G) telephony offering fast (by the then-standards) data transmission and Internet access (from 14 to 28 Mb/s). Nearly a decade later, in 2009, the 4G version enabled data to be transferred with the speeds of up to 300 Mb/s. The 5G version being implemented currently will not only speed up the transmission of data by up to 60 times (up to 20 Gb/s), but it will also support more devices per square kilometer (up to 1 million for 5G, and up to 100,000 for 4G) and will reduce transmission delays within the radio network (from 50 ms in 4G to 1 ms in 5G) [2]. While 5G is a regular technological evolution, it is said to be a breakthrough technology [3], since the qualitative change it brings does not concern its technical capabilities, but the role that the 5G may play in the ecosystem of connected devices.

The strategic character of 5G networks may be one of the reasons why this technology has become the cause of the so-called cold war on tech [4] and the subject of information warfare that is largely based on misinformation. For the first time in the history of the telecommunications sector, communication technology has become the subject of trade wars and geopolitical games conducted on such a wide scale. Some researchers believe that the term "cold war on tech" is abused in this context [5], as one of the conditions for the cold war to be fought is the formation of blocks, and these are not present here. However, one cannot fully agree with this statement, and the entire political and economic situation is much more complex and highly dynamic, as discussed later in the article.

Along with the start of the public discussion on 5G, fueled by disinformation activities, social protests are mounting in Europe. Protesters demand a full ban on 5G technology, and their actions are not limited to verbal objections, but extend to destroying critical infrastructure, e.g. setting fire to cellular masts.

The purpose of the article is to take a broader look at the current situation related to the deployment of 5G in Poland and in selected European countries. The analysis will focus on two contexts: economic and political. Specific phenomena related to 5G will be presented here, while a detailed description of its rollout in individual European countries will not be provided. Examples pertaining to the individual countries are also relied upon to depict specific trends that were not observed during the deployment of previous generations of telecommunication technologies. The study was conducted by relying on an in-depth analysis of strategic state documents, reports drawn up by institutions tasked with implementing and monitoring the development of 5G technology, as well as literature on the subject and online resources.

### 2. Literature Review

The review of literature on political and economic contexts of implementing the 5G technology in Poland and in selected European countries aims to present the current findings in this area and to identify research limitations. Based on current reports and literature, one may determine the approach to this technology adopted by government agencies and the practices they apply while implementing the proposed strategies for regulating wireless connectivity in the context of 5G. The outcomes of the review will identify the results of the work performed in this field.

Because 5G is relatively new, there is little literature on the implementation of the technology itself, especially with an emphasis placed on the political and economic context. Most of the papers are concerned with technical issues [6]–[11]. These articles are dealing with the deployment of networks, compatibility, and other similar technical aspects. The authors of [12] have looked at 5G in more detail and undertook an analysis of the technological change taking place and of its impact on the society. Transition from 4G LTE to 5G is an archetypal example of technological change. In their analysis, they provide a complementary scenario-based assessment of 5G infrastructure strategies in relation to mobile traffic growth and potential development of the Internet of Things (IoT), Smart Cities or other technology developments (services) that rely on digital connectivity. The experience of the United Kingdom, the Netherlands and India is given as an example [13]-[15].

According to Fettweis and Alamouti [16], the 5G technology is a critical step in the development of wireless connectivity. The authors of [17] argue that 5G cellular communications will be another paradigm shift redefining our future and impacting our societies in ways which cannot be foreseen. A Qualcomm report [17] describes the benefits of 5G and focuses on the commercial benefits achieved by implementing this technology. As noted by the authors of the report, this network standard will significantly expand the potential of various spectra, and its high-band properties will help increase capacity in various areas.

Additional information about the economic context of 5G implementation is offered by a report drawn up by Deloitte [18]. It describes the current competitive trends in the market and the innovative networks that are necessary for the transition from 4G to 5G. The increase in potential profits that wireless carriers may generate thanks to the launch of the new system is a motivation to seek quick implementation of the plan [18]. As a result, the pace of the transition process may differ in individual countries and the scope of the work that needs to be performed may be different as well [19]. Therefore, a need arises to design and introduce specific laws and regulations required to implement 5G.

Some authors focus also on security-related aspects of 5G [20]. In recent years, many authors have been focusing on Huawei and on China's position in the technology race (with particular emphasis placed on cybersecurity). The authors of [21] are concerned with standardization and examine China's standard-related initiatives undertaken on the international scene, perceiving these from the point of view of techno-nationalism and of China's specific interests in Europe. In [22], Kowalski examines the Czechia-China relations in the 2010s, focusing on the theoretical framework of relationalism - an approach, adopted by the Czech ruling and financial elite in an attempt to gain economic benefits from the partnership with China. It is important to know that Prague was selected as the center of European operations of the powerful – at least until recently – CEFC China Energy corporation.

As far as the economic and political context is concerned, three articles are of particular importance. Lemstra [23] asks the following question: "What explains the success of 2G GSM and how can it be applied to create success with 5G in the European Union?" In an attempt to answer this question, the article presents two images of potential 5G futures, titled "evolution" and "revolution", serving as an input to the political debate on 5G leadership options. These images reflect two extremes in terms of potential 5G futures. Evolution follows the pattern of previous generations and current trends. Revolution clearly breaks away from these trends and from the path to leadership with 5G, as it leverages the power of standard APIs to build specific services, enabling network virtualization as the architectural backbone of 5G.

The problem of Chinese technological presence in Europe is described by Kavalski in [24]. He concentrated his attention on CEE countries. Kavalski offers a brief overview of the history of this relationship by focusing on the "17+1" mechanism. The article asks whether there is anything other than an instrumental economic justification for CEE countries' willingness to partner with China. This is also one of the topics of this article. The problem of information and trade war between the US and China is also raised by Longtin [25]. Focusing on the geopolitical context, he explores the innovation policies of Nokia and Huawei to understand how the Chinese company was able become the leader of that sector.

The number of publications on 5G is immense. However, it is difficult to identify any papers focusing on political and economic contexts of implementing the technology. Social, technical and economic challenges related to 5G are described by Pandey *et al.* [26], but in the context of India.

Insights concerning the UAE are given by AlRaeesi and Habibur [27] who describe the proactive approach to the deployment of 5G. Its comparison with the European approach and the results achieved may be a very interesting subject for future studies.

# 3. Political Context – Europe and Member States

It is assumed in literature that the features of 5G networks listed in the introduction, such as higher bandwidth, reduction of delays and increased number of connected devices (up to 1 million per square kilometer), will contribute to boosting competitiveness and innovative nature of the economy [28]. The use of sensor networks or autonomous vehicles and robots will accelerate the adoption of Industry 4.0. 5G networks and the services offered based thereon will make peoples' lives easier. Uneven pace of and delays in the deployment of these networks will create inequalities and may result in digital re-exclusion of large areas of Europe.

The deployment of 5G in Europe is based on two strategic documents: 5G for Europe: *An Action Plan and Connectivity for a Competitive Digital Single Market: Towards a European Gigabit Society* [29]. In these documents, two main objectives were adopted: enabling 5G connectivity as a fully developed commercial service in at least one major city by 2020, and uninterrupted and secure access to the 5G network in all urban areas and on all major terrestrial transport paths by 2025. 5G networks are to be developed in Europe by relying on the 700 MHz [30], 3400–3800 MHz [31] and 26 GHz [32] frequency bands. According to European Union documents, the Member States were to develop their own strategic documents for the deployment of 5G networks.

According to the European 5G Observatory [33], despite the recommendations of the European Commission, only 11 EU countries have published their national 5G development strategies. These include: Austria, Germany, Italy and Estonia. Some countries have also published national broadband plans. In total, various forms of 5G deployment plans were announced by 27 European countries (26 in the EU and the United Kingdom).

In Poland, the *National Broadband Plan* [34] has been drawn up and was amended by the government on. March 10, 2020 the 5G Strategy for Poland that was made available to the public for consultation in January 2018 was to be another of the key documents, but the consultations have not been completed as of the end of June 2020 and the document has not been officially adopted [35]. These documents are based, to a considerable extent, on their European counterparts and on the goals, time frames and tools set and developed for the deployment of 5G. Problems with refarming the 700 MHz band for 5G systems that were caused, inter alia, by the delay in concluding a cross-border agreement with Russia [36] and by the need to adapt the

digital terrestrial television network [37] accordingly, resulted in the postponement in issuing the applicable clearance until the second half of 2020 [38]. Consultations concerning the 3.4–3.8 GHz frequency band auction documentation were in progress until the end of February 2020. Ultimately, the auction has been scheduled for March 7, 2020, but due to the COVID pandemic, it was postponed and then canceled altogether. Confusion concerning the 3400–3800 MHz band auction delayed the Polish launch of 5G services relying on those frequencies by at least six months, despite the fact that all operators call for those frequencies to be made available to them as soon as practicable [38].

To accelerate the deployment of 5G in Poland, it is imperative that a tender or an auction be held and that bands be made available. Legal regulations required to facilitate investment processes and construction of 5G network infrastructure need to be passed as well. It was only at the beginning of 2020 that standards setting the permissible electromagnetic field levels were adjusted to EU requirements [39], [40]. Polish EMF standards in effect previously were originally introduced in 1984 and were based on Soviet Union specifications from an era when no cellular networks existed. They were extremely restrictive and contributed to slowing down the expansion of 4G networks [41].

The specific traits of 5G networks deployed in urban environments require the installation of a dense network of small transmitters (3.4-3.8 GHz or 26 GHz). Therefore, in order to offer 5G coverage in urban areas, it is necessary to install a great number of small antennas on urban infrastructure (buildings, road signs, power line posts, etc.) [41, p. 35]. On June 30, 2020, the European Commission adopted an Implementing Regulation on smallarea wireless access points or small antennas, ordering the installation of such small base stations in all member states based on a permit-exempt deployment regime [42]. In Poland, under the Act on supporting the development of telecommunications networks and services, the obligation to obtain a building permit has been partially abolished and replaced with an obligation to notify given project. Fees due for access to vertical infrastructure have been waived as well [41, p. 36]. At the same time, however, the Ministry of Environment listed base stations as undertakings that may exert a significant impact on the environment, thus doing away with the facilitating measures introduced previously [43]. According to the Polish Chamber of Information Technology and Telecommunications (PIIT) and the Polish Chamber of Commerce for Electronics and Telecommunications, this will definitely hinder the construction of 5G networks. Regulation of the Minister of Digitization on the minimum technical and organizational measures and methods that telecom companies are required to adopt to ensure the security or integrity of networks or services, will enter into effect by the end of the year [44]. The said Regulation requires operators rendering 5G services to comply with 5G cybersecurity standards related, inter alia, to threat

identification and prevention mechanisms. It also ensures competition between suppliers and calls for conducting security audits. Regardless of the said Regulation, special requirements will also be laid out in the decisions pursuant to which right to use the 3400–3800 MHz band will be awarded in an auction or a tender, but the wording of these requirements still remains unknown.

## 4. Economic Context. Development of Commercial 5G Networks

As far as the technology relied upon in designing 5G networks and user terminals is concerned, one may state that its implementation is already underway in Europe. However, contrary to previous predictions by experts, it is not the industrial sector, but users of high-speed Internet who have turned out to be the first customer group. The search for European "unicorns" harnessing the potential of 5G networks is still ahead of us.

The first 5G smartphones were introduced in Europe in the second and third quarter of 2019. The first commercial deployments focus on offering enhanced mobile broadband (eMBB) services, with increased bitrate for data transmission customers. Solutions involving a significant reduction in delays, ultra reliable low-latency communication (URLLC), and an increased number of devices (massive IoT) have not yet been implemented commercially.

By the end of March 2020, 5G commercial services were deployed in 10 countries: Austria, Finland, Germany, Hungary, Ireland, Italy, Latvia, Romania, Spain and the United Kingdom [45]. Tests are still underway in other EU countries. By the end of 2019, over 181 tests were announced, and 5G networks were launched commercially in 130 EU cities. So far, Italy, Germany, France, Spain and the United Kingdom have conducted the highest number of tests in Europe.

In Poland, due to administrative delays in making the harmonized European spectrum available to operators (caused by the reasons described in the part of the paper dealing with the political context), the implementation of the first commercial 5G services, forced by commercial demand and strong competition among Polish operators, occurs with the use of frequencies other than those comprising the European harmonized bands. Polkomtel has launched a commercial service using the 2.6 GHz band, with Play and T-Mobile Polska relying on the 2.1 GHz band. Orange Polska announced that these services would be launched in July 2020, under reserve that this deadline may be postponed to the end of the year [46].

As far as tests of the 5G technology relying on the EUwide harmonized bands are concerned, the first tests of 5G networks operating in urban areas were performed in September 2018 by Orange Polska [47]. In June 2019, another mobile operator, Play, cooperating with the Office of Electronic Communications, Łódź University of Technology, Ericsson and the Łódź Special Economic Zone, signed an agreement to join the S5 - Akcelerator pilot programm. It aims to foster innovative solutions relying on 5G technology [47]. Therefore, Łódź has become Poland's first city mentioned in the 5G for Poland Strategy to pilot the solution. 5G devices have already been tested by T-Mobile and Polkomtel as well. The aforementioned tests are of technical nature and are subject to restrictive territorial limitations, with the services offered not being available commercially. Unlike in many other EU countries, no research or development programs concerning 5G tests and pilots promoting the technology (i.e. identifying economic unicorns and innovative services) have been conducted or established in Poland.

The cost of investing in 5G networks is huge, and the expenditures may be even higher due to reckless regulatory decisions taken in light of the trade war discussed below. Therefore, profitability may only be ensured by finding users who, by offering innovative services for industry or agriculture, will foster demand for telecom services that are more expensive than telephony or regular (even fast) Internet access. Simultaneously, it is important to ensure that the cost of building these networks remains as low as possible. These barriers in Poland were to be resolved by the *Polish 5G* agreement [48] proposed in 2019 at the initiative of Exatel, the Polish Development Fund Group and four operators: Orange Polska, T-Mobile Polska, Polkomtel, and Play. Its goal was to create a business (wholesale) model for building a common infrastructure for the 700 MHz band. The state would have a majority shareholding in the project and would contribute the 700 MHz frequency band, while the operators would make passive infrastructure and financial contributions [49]. However, no specific solutions have been reached so far.

On the other hand, research programs have been introduced by governments of other countries: willing to stimulate the country's economic growth, the UK government allocated 200 million pounds for testbeds and trials of new applications [50], Germany provided 26 million euros in funding to support three research projects focusing on cities, the medical sector and university campuses [51]. The Czech government also organized a competition for cities that are eligible to obtain. 2 million Czech crowns for testing their 5G networks [52]. The authorities of Vienna came up with a city-led initiative allocating 20 million euros to the development of the 5G network in the Austrian capital [53].

Some governments have set up special organizations, such as *Invest in Finland* – an entity operating in Nokia's motherland [54]. It is a government organization dedicated to financing innovation and promoting trade, travel, and investment. One of its goals is to implement "communication of the future" systems. It was the Finnish mobile operator Elisa [55] that launched the world's first 5G network. Hungary implemented an interesting solution by launching the 5GC project – the Hungarian 5G Coalition (5GK – Magyarországi 5G Koalíció) [56], comprising representatives of the government, market players, and academia members. Its purpose is to plan and coordinate the implementation of the network in Hungary. Thanks to this initiative, Hungary has become one of the first European centers for 5G development (alongside Austria, Germany and Estonia). The first switchboard in Hungary was commissioned in July 2018 at the Magyar Telekom headquarters in Budapest [57].

All European countries need to invest in constructing 5G networks die to two reasons: economic competitiveness and citizens' access to next-generation digital services. Such investments will also translate directly into attracting modern, technologically-advanced projects, i.e. the so-called Industry 4.0, thus increasing the number of jobs on the market. According to the European Commission, 5G networks will be one of the most important components of the digital economy in the next decade. It is estimated that global revenues related to the development of 5G-based services will amount to 225 billion euros in 2025 [28, p. 21]. With such data taken into consideration, the trade war on tech fought by the world's superpowers is of great financial significance as well.

## 5. Network Security in the Context of a Global Conflict of Superpowers

The projected economic and geopolitical importance of 5G results in many countries paying close attention to the option of interfering with the free market and the freedom of economic activity by introducing specific rules to ensure the security of 5G networks [58]. So far, operators have been enjoying full independence in choosing suppliers of their network components, remaining responsible for the security of their networks and for, ensuring confidentiality or compliance with regulations set forth in the General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR). The initial lack of specific European regulations regarding 5G networks resulted in the approaches taken by different countries not being uniform. Consequently, due to its economic dependence, Europe has become a venue of a direct "trade war on tech" between the US and China. As a result, network security has become a part of the political agendas of European countries deliberating their economic interventions policies.

Globally, the most controversial steps (justified by the need to ensure the security of the network and of the economy), were taken by the US. By means of an executive order, the country banned the use of telecommunications equipment manufactured by companies recognized as a threat to the national security [59]. The order concerned mainly manufacturers from China, as it was this country that was identified as a "strategic competitor" in the US national security strategy [60].

China is developing the so-called Digital Silk Road (DSR). The project assumes that undertakings in the field of technology, 5G networks and e-commerce will be implemented in cooperation with selected countries. The goal of DSR is to promote China's own technology standards. The rivalry with the U.S. and the importance of the digital sector during the COVID-19 pandemic have exerted even more pressure on China [61].

Huawei Technologies, a Chinese company founded in Shenzhen in 1987, is at the very center of the dispute. It is one of the leaders in the 5G technology market, is present in 170 countries around the world and has been active on the European market since 2000. The controversy around the company stems, inter alia, from the escalating dispute between the US administration and China. Both of these countries are engaged in growing competition for global technology leadership. The US has made multiple allegations against the Chinese tech tycoon, accusing it of stealing trade secrets of American companies, violating international bans and supplying Iran with equipment that allowed it to monitor anti-government demonstrations in Tehran in 2009, and of attempting to conceal Huawei's business exchanges with North Korea, taking place despite the economic sanctions imposed on this country [62]. Allegations of corporate espionage have been made as well [63]. The company disputes the said allegations, while the Chinese Foreign Ministry accuses the US government of "economic bullying behavior" and of misusing security issues to "suppress Chinese enterprises with unwarranted charges" [63]. In addition, Huawei filed a lawsuit in New Orleans in December 2019 challenging a recent FCC decision that prohibits U.S. operators from using federal subsidies to purchase Huawei equipment [64]. At the same time, the US calls on other allied countries to boycott the implementation of Huawei's 5G technology, using NATO structures for this purpose as well [65].

In Europe, attitudes toward this technology war vary from one country to another. At the initial phase of the network security debate, Washington secured the support of Romania, Poland, Estonia, Latvia, and the Czech Republic, all of which signed joint 5G security statements or memorandums with the US government [66]-[70] declaring their intention to provide access to their 5G networks to "trusted suppliers" only. The statements themselves, however, are of little value. They must be backed up by laws forcing telecom companies to abide by their terms. In Poland, the government fast-tracked regulations on 5G security, canceling the 5G spectrum auction that was already in progress and demanding the telecommunications market regulator (President of the Office of Electronic Communications) to include specific obligations in the terms of the repeated auction [71]. As of the end of June 2020, this has only resulted in delaying the process of making the 3400-3800 MHz spectrum band available to Polish 5G layers by at least six months.

The Estonian Parliament passed amendments to the Electronic Communications Act, requiring operators to coordinate with the national communications authority on 5G deployment [72]. This means that national security and intelligence agencies will be able to interfere in the process by imposing restrictions on supplier selection. The Czech Republic turned out to be a strong European supporter of the American approach, relying on the *Prague principles* [73] that have allowed to reach a Western consensus on Chinese suppliers [74].

The German government is skeptical of Washington's allegations against Huawei. German operators (Deutsche Telekom and Vodafone) operate 4G networks that rely (to over 50%) on Huawei hardware [74]. Germany also fears that a ban on purchasing equipment from Chinese suppliers will seriously damage its economic ties with China - the country's largest trade partner. Deutsche Telekom has presented an analysis in which the exclusion of Huawei from the 5G market is labeled as the "Armageddon scenario" expected to generate additional 3 billion euros in costs [75]. Discussions are ongoing, however. Under the pressure of the parliament and Angela Merkel's smaller coalition partners, the German Federal Ministry of the Interior proposed, in May 2020, a draft law [76] that would enhance the security requirements binding upon 5G providers, simultaneously providing the ministry with new powers to block non-trusted suppliers. It remains known how the government plans to assess the trustworthiness of suppliers, as unspecified certification mechanisms are being considered.

France has adopted a different approach, as it has attempted to assume a leading role in 5G security in Europe. National security checks were carried out in the country, focusing on cybersecurity policies in effect at the individual operators, as well as on their suppliers choices. In 2019, the government, operating via the Cybersecurity Agency, was authorized to block base stations (RAN) used by service providers if their operation would pose a threat to national security. The said right was added to the package of regulations binding upon telecom companies [74]. The entire telecommunications infrastructure has been recognized as being of critical importance for the state - an approach that paves the way for deep interference with economic freedoms. However, no final decisions to exclude Huawei from the process of building 5G in France have been made so far. The Chinese are trying to influence the decisionmaking process in Paris by promising to invest millions in constructing Europe's largest manufacturing base [77]. However, the outbreak of the pandemic has put that process on halt.

The decisions of Italy, Belgium and the Netherlands also seem to be important for both the US and China. In 2019, the government of Italy – the EU's third largest economy – adopted Legislative Decree No. 64/2019 (DL 64/2019), which amends the law known as the *Golden Power Legislation (Legislazione sul potere d'oro)*, governing the state's powers to intervene in transactions involving enterprises operating in the defense, national security, communications, energy and transport sectors ("strategic sectors") [78]. The change allows the government to block contracts between operators and equipment suppliers [79]. At the end of 2019, new cybersecurity "perimeter" regulations were passed, which would impose new requirements on telecommunications and IT services used in "strategic sectors" [80]. The government is now finalizing the list of enterprises, sectors and government organizations that would be subject to the stricter regime.

Belgium is a strategic country, as it is a host for the NATO headquarters and the key EU institutions. The country's intelligence services have recommended the government to limit the use of "non-trusted suppliers". The administration is working on law amendments that are to restrict the participation of Chinese suppliers, at least in the so-called "core" of the network [81].

The Dutch government, traditionally close to the US in regards to cybersecurity and intelligence, also adopted a new law in December 2019 [82]. It allows to ban the sales of goods if there is a suspicion that they may sabotage the telecoms network, or that their suppliers have close ties with or legal obligations towards foreign governments that could pose a security threat. The Netherlands has previously indicated that this means a ban on the use of equipment from high-risk suppliers in the so-called "core" of the network [74].

Those European countries which are undecided, with their governments continuing to consult telecom companies, intelligence services and market regulators on the proposed legal amendments that would eliminate high-risk suppliers, continues to prevail as of mid-2020. These include, inter alia, Spain, Portugal, Luxembourg, Sweden, Austria, and Finland.

The Spanish economy minister announced, in February 2020, that she was working on legal acts regulating network security issues. However, the COVID-19 epidemic caused delays in legislative work and the spectrum auction was postponed to a later date [83]. At the same time, Spain's largest operator, Telefónica, declared that it would reduce the share of Huawei's equipment in the modernized networks, but would continue to use it nonetheless. The second largest operator, Orange, confirmed its cooperation with ZTE, Huawei and Ericsson on the Spanish market [84]. It seems that Spain has adopted a liberal approach focusing on the overriding goal of development and mass-scale deployment of 5G [28].

The above was confirmed on the 10th of October 2020, during the XXXI Spanish-Portuguese summit. Spanish Prime Minister Pedro Sanchez announced that Telefonica guaranteed that 5G coverage in Spain would reach 75% by the end of 2020. This will be done in cooperation with Huawei, although he did not exclude the possibility of cooperating with "other foreign entrepreneurs". Moreover, the governments of both countries announced the adoption of a "Joint Cross-Border Development Strategy". They also planned to work on specific infrastructure projects, with the construction of AVE (high-speed rail) between Madrid-Lisbon and the implementation of a new 5G technology reality, known as "Atlantic Corridor", being the most important of them [85].

No final decisions have been made by Sweden (the home of Huawei's European competitor – Ericsson) and Finland (the home of another European competitor – Nokia) [86]. In Finland, Huawei equipment is widely used in 4G networks. At the same time, the US – a country which is

falling behind in 5G and does not have any domestic suppliers offering 5G networks, is considering purchasing shares in Ericsson and Nokia through its economic tycoons, such as Cisco or Google [87]. Simultaneously, American companies, such as AT&T, Dell, Microsoft, Intel and Infineon, closely support the development of the Open RAN standard. Korea's Samsung and China's ZTE are also involved in the work on that standard, and the participating operators include also China Mobile, Deutsche Telekom, and Orange [88]. However, this solution is not ready yet. The work is ongoing and it its results will most likely be harnessed while focusing on the 6G network in 5 to 10 years' time.

An approach similar to that taken by the French (but only in the field of 5G) is considered by Denmark which is preparing legislations classifying the entire 5G network as critical infrastructure [89]. As a result, China, referring to the violation of the *GATT Free Trade Agreement*, threatened to terminate a free trade agreement between the Faroe Islands (an autonomous part of Denmark) and China if Denmark failed to sign the 5G agreement with Huawei [90].

After initial hesitation, Great Britain joined the coalition with the United States and proposed an alliance of 10 countries to reduce reliance on China in the process of introducing 5G technology [91]. Such an alliance would be made up of Australia, South Korea, India and the G7 countries (France, Japan, Germany, USA, UK, Italy, and Canada). The initiative is a result of concerns about Huawei's and ZTE's domination in the process of deploying 5G in Europe. Interestingly, the UK government previously approved Huawei's participation in the construction of the 5G network in the country, but at the same time imposed a cap of 35% on Huawei equipment's market share [92].

As far as European countries open to all 5G equipment suppliers are concerned, one may list Austria whose chancellor has publicly announced that his country is "fundamentally technologically neutral" and does not intend to succumb to US pressure in the area of excluding Huawei from 5G deployment [93]. The prime ministers of Slovakia [94] and Hungary [95] adopted a similar attitude.

The president of Russia has assumed a strong stance with this regard. The deal between the Russian company of Mobile TeleSystems and Huawei, concerning the deployment of the 5G network, was signed in an almost ceremonial manner, in the presence of the presidents of China and Russia. According to CNN, "Russia does not share the US security concerns and even suggests that the deal is a try-on for an internet iron curtain" [96]. This stance shows that the notion of a cold war on tech [97] has some justification, although not everyone agrees. Kaan Sahin claims [98] that one of the conditions for the Cold War to come into existence is the emergence of blocks, as it was the case in the second half of the 20th century. According to him, these are absent in this trade war. However, the US administration's policy of polarization and the emergence of a Chinese-Russian block seem to contradict this optimistic assumption. On the worldwide scene, Australia has also introduced a ban on the use of Chinese equipment in 5G networks. The division into countries supporting the US and defending themselves against pressure to eliminate Huawei from the market becomes ever more apparent in Europe as well.

We shall see, in the coming years, whether such a division will be gaining in importance, considering the fact that the world is moving towards disintegration of the Internet (China, Russia, Iran, etc.). Will the division of the Internet into separated and filtered regional blocks result in the division of technology providers serving separate regions? It seems that such a thought is becoming ever more prevailing among the important politicians of the superpowers. But does it make any sense? To judge this, one needs to take a step back in their considerations and look at security from the technical perspective.

## 6. Conclusions

The article reviews the current situation related to the deployment of 5G in Poland and in some other European countries. The rollout of 5G in Europe has been set in an economic and political context, and is presented from a broader point of view, with the global geopolitical situation and the conflict between China and the US taken into consideration. 5G-related phenomena, such as deployment delays observed in some European countries, are also presented. Examples of specific European countries were likewise used to present trends that were non-existent during the implementation of previous generations of telecommunication technologies.

After a critical analysis of reports drawn up by institutions monitoring the development of 5G, as well as strategic documents of the individual states, literature of the subject and online sources, one may conclude that two main reasons exist as to why investment projects concerned with the construction of 5G networks in Europe are of such great importance. The first of those reasons is Europe's desire to ensure its economic competitiveness in its relations with the rest of the world. The other is the citizens' access to next-generation digital services. These two aspects are directly related to the global desire to take advantage of the benefits offered by Industry 4.0 - a phenomenon that is most likely to boost economic growth and create new jobs. Europe's position on the international arena depends on how quickly European countries will develop and deploy 5G. Each country pursues its own economic policy and struggles with other internal problems, meaning that the progress in developing and deploying 5G networks may not be even in different European states.

Network security is also crucial, especially in the context of the global conflict between two superpowers (US and China) over dominance in the deployment of 5G. Due to China racing ahead and the US lagging behind, this conflict is escalating to other countries, including those in Europe. The pressure to exclude the Chinese company of Huawei from the market, exerted by the US, has resulted in divisions, also in the European Union. The dependency of specific countries on a single 5G vendor will result in the lack of diversity in the area of devices and solutions used. Consequently, the pace of innovation may slow down both at national and European level (in the absence of competition), and the 5G infrastructure may become more vulnerable from the security point of view, especially if multiple operators rely on one vendor only. Such a supplier may come under commercial pressure, be sanctioned, or simply fail commercially. Another key point is that a limited number of vendors may lower the market incentive to develop more secure products. It is not clear whether this higher financial cost will result in greater security, as China will not be eliminated from the supply chain of European producers within the next decade.

5G will be crucial in the context of ensuring economic growth of European countries. At the same time, it is also an element of political discussions centered around technological security, the "war on tech" and information warfare, fueled by disinformation. Therefore, social protests are mounting, also in Europe, demanding a total ban on 5G. The protests are not limited, in an increasing number of cases, to verbal dissatisfaction, involve but also destruction of critical infrastructure. In recent months, Europe has witnessed a wave of antenna towers being set on fire. Unfortunately, in mid-2020, in its documents serving as a foundation for the rollout of 5G in Europe, the European Commission failed to elaborate on how to win social acceptance for 5G and did not propose any actions aimed at expanding the technical knowledge of European societies. This lack of social acceptance, caused mostly by ignorance and fear, could affect the pace of 5G development, thus slowing down Europe's economic growth and depriving it of its position in the international economic race.

#### References

- U. Soler and M. Busiło, "Education of society as a tool to counteract disinformation in implementing new technologies. On the example of 5G mobile telecommunications network and Warsaw sewage system", in *Proc. of the Int. Conf. Applications of Electromag. in Modern Engin. and Medicine*, Janów Podlaski, Poland, 2019, pp. 210–214 (DOI: 10.23919/PTZE.2019.8781728).
- [2] ITU-R Recommendation M.2083-0, "IMT Vision–Framework and overall objectives of the future development of IMT for 2020 and beyond", 2015 [Online]. Available: https://www.itu.int/ dms\_pubrec/itu-r/rec/m/R-REC-M.2083-0-201509-I!!PDF-E.pdf
- [3] Instytut Kościuszki, "Sieć 5G będzie kręgosłupem gospodarki cyfrowej" [Online]. Available: https://ik.org.pl/ siec-5g-bedzie-kregoslupem-gospodarki-cyfrowej/ (accessed on 15.06.2020) [in Polish].
- [4] A. Segal, "Year in review 2019: the U.S.-China tech cold war deepens and expands", *Council on Foreign Relations*, 2019 [Online]. Available: https://www.cfr.org/blog/year-review-2019-us-china-techcold-war-deepens-and-expands (accessed on 26.06.2020).
- [5] K. Sahin, "The tech cold war illusion", *Berlin Policy Journal*, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://berlinpolicyjournal.com/ the-tech-cold-war-illusion/ (accessed on 15.06.2020).
- [6] S. Z. Asif, 5G Mobile Communications: Concepts and Technologies. Florida: CRC Press, 2018 (ISBN: 9781498751551).
- [7] A. Osseiran, J. F. Monserrat, and P. Marsch, 5G Mobile and Wireless Communications Technology. New York: Cambridge University Press, 2016 (ISBN: 9781107130098).

2/2021 JOURNAL OF TELECOMMUNICATIONS AND INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY

- [8] J. Rodriguez, Fundamentals of 5G Mobile Networks. Wiley, 2015 (ISBN: 9781118867525).
- [9] B. Rao, A. J. Harrison, and B. Mulloth, *Defense Technological Inno*vation: Issues and Challenges in an Era of Converging Technologies. Business, 2020 (ISBN: 9781789902099).
- [10] E. Dahlman, S. Parkvall, and J. Skold, 5G NR: The Next Generation Wireless Access Technology. Academic Press, 2020 (ISBN: 9780128143230).
- [11] K. David and H. Berndt, "6G vision and requirements: is there any need for beyond 5G?", *IEEE Vehicular Technol. Mag.*, vol. 13, no. 3, pp. 72–80, 2018 (DOI: 10.1109/MVT.2018.2848498).
- [12] E. J. Oughton, Z. Frias, T. Russell, D. Sicker, and D. D. Cleevely, "Towards 5G: Scenario-based assessment of the future supply and demand for mobile telecommunications infrastructure", *Technological Forecasting and Social Change*, vol. 133, pp. 141–155, 2018 (DOI: 10.1016/j.techfore.2018.03.016).
- [13] V. Weerakkody and G. Dhilon, "Moving from E-Government to T-Government: a study of process reengineering challenges in a UK local authority context", *Int. J. of Electronic Government Research*, vol. 4, no. 4, pp. 1–16, 2008 (DOI: 10.4018/jegr.2008100101).
- [14] E. J. Oughton, Z. Frias, S. Van der Gaast, and R. Van der Berg, "Assessing the capacity, coverage and cost of 5G infrastructure strategies: Analysis of the Netherlands", *Telematics and Informatics*, vol. 37, pp. 50–69, 2019 (DOI: 10.1016/j.tele.2019.01.003).
- [15] S. Saxena, "Enhancing ICT infrastructure in public services, Factors influencing mobile government (m-government) adoption in India", *The Bottom Line*, vol. 30 no. 4, pp. 279–296, 2017 (DOI: 10.1108/BL-08-2017-0017).
- [16] G. Fettweis and S. Alamouti, "5G: Personal mobile Internet beyond what cellular did to telephony", *IEEE Commun. Mag.*, vol. 52, no. 2, pp. 140–145, 2014 (DOI :10.1109/MCOM.2014.6736754).
- [17] Qualcomm, "Spectrum for 4G and 5G", 2020 [Online]. Available: https://www.qualcomm.com/media/documents/files/ spectrum-for-4g-and-5g.pdf (accessed on 18.06.2020).
- [18] Deloitte, "5G: The chance to lead for a decade", 2018 [Online]. Available: https://www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/us/ Documents/technology-media-telecommunications/ us-tmt-5g-deployment-imperative.pdf (accessed on 21.05.2020).
- [19] W. Lemstra, M. Cave, and M. Bourreau, "Towards the successful deployment of 5G in Europe: What are the necessary policy and regulatory conditions?", *Center on Regulation in Europe (CERRE)*, 2017 [Online]. Available: https://cerre.eu/publications/ towards-successful-deployment-5g-europe-what-are-necessarypolicy-and-regulatory/ (accessed on 25.06.2020).
- [20] R. Khan, P. Kumar, D. N. K. Jayakody, and M. Liyanage, "A survey on security and privacy of 5G technologies: potential solutions, recent advancements, and future directions", *IEEE Commun. Surveys & Tutorials*, vol. 22, no. 1, pp. 196–248, 2020 (DOI: 10.1109/COMST.2019.2933899).
- [21] M. Kim, H. Lee, and J. Kwak, "The changing patterns of China's international standardization in ICT under techno-nationalism: A reflection through 5G standardization", *Int. J. of Informat. Management*, vol. 54, 2020 (DOI: 10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2020.102145).
- [22] B. Kowalski, "Central and eastern Europe, China's core interests, and the limits of relational politics: lessons from the Czech Republic in the 2010s", *East European Politics and Societies*, 2020 (DOI: 10.1177/0888325420952142).
- [23] W. Lemstra, "Leadership with 5G in Europe: Two contrasting images of the future, with policy and regulatory implications", *Telecommun. Policy*, vol. 42, no. 8, pp. 587–611, 2018 (DOI: 10.1016/j.telpol.2018.02.003).
- [24] E. Kavalski, "China in Central and Eastern Europe: the unintended effects of identity narratives", *Asia European J.* vol. 17, no. 4, pp. 403–419, 2019 (DOI:10.1007/s10308-019-00563-1).
- [25] F. Longtin, "The race to 5G in China and the European Union: an analysis of Huawei and Nokia's innovation policies", M.Sc. Thesis, Louvain School of Management, Université catholique de Louvain, 2020.

- [26] M. K. Pandey, A. Gaurav, and V. Kumar, "Social, technical and economical challenges of 5G technology in Indian prospective: Still 4G auction not over, but time to think about 5G in India", in *Proc. Int. Conf. on Comput. and Computat. Sciences (ICCCS)*, Greater Noida, India, 2015, pp. 157–162, (DOI: 10.1109/ICCACS.2015.7361342).
- [27] A. S. A. AlRaeesi and R.M. Habibur, "Proactive approach to the deployment of 5G technology: insights from the UAE", in *Proc.* 2nd Europe – Middle East – North African Regional Conf. of the Int. Telecommun. Society (ITS): "Leveraging Technologies For Growth", Aswan, Egypt, 2019 [Online]. Available: https://www.econstor.eu/ bitstream/10419/201755/1/ITS2019-Aswan-paper-68.pdf
- [28] F. Gelici et al., "5G szanse, zagrożenia, wyzwania", Instytut Kościuszki, Kraków, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://ik.org.pl/ wp-content/uploads/raport\_5g\_szanse\_wyzwania\_zagrozenia.pdf [in Polish].
- [29] "5G for Europe: An Action Plan", European Commission, 2016.
- [30] "Decision (EU) 2017/899 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 17 May 2017 on the use of the 470–790 MHz frequency band in the Union", *Official J. of the European Union*, 2017 [Online]. Available: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/en/TXT/ ?uri=CELEX%3A32017D0899
- [31] "Commission Implementing Decision (EU) 2019/235 of 24 January 2019 on amending Decision 2008/411/EC as regards an update of relevant technical conditions applicable to the 3400–3800 MHz frequency band (notified under document C(2019) 262) (Text with EEA relevance.)", Official J. of the European Union, 2019 [Online]. Available: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/ ?uri=CELEX%3A32019D0235
- [32] "Commission Implementing Decision (EU) 2019/784 of 14 May 2019 on harmonization of the 24.25–27.5 GHz frequency band for terrestrial systems capable of providing wireless broadband electronic communications services in the Union (notified under document C(2019) 3450) (Text with EEA relevance.)", Official J. of the European Union, 2019 [Online]. Available: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/ ?uri=CELEX%3A32019D0784
- [33] European 5G Observatory, "National 5G plans and strategies", 2017
  [Online]. Available: https://5gobservatory.eu/ public-initiatives/national-5g-plans-and-strategies/ #1533565785008-ace4c4ba-1384 (retrieved 19.06.2020).
- [34] Ministerstwo Cyfryzacji, "Narodowy Plan Szerokopasmowy", 2017 [Online]. Available: https://www.gov.pl/web/cyfryzacja/ narodowy-plan-szerokopasmowy (retrieved 18.06.2020) [in Polish].
- [35] "Strategia 5G dla Polski", Ministerstwo Cyfryzacji, 2018 [Online]. Available: https://www.gov.pl/documents/31305/436699/ Strategia+5G+dla+Polski.pdf/0cd08029-2074-be13-21c8fc1cf09629b0 [in Polish].
- [36] Telepolis, "5G: jest porozumienie z Rosją w sprawie pasma 700 MHz", 2019 [Online]. Available: https://www.telepolis.pl/ wiadomosci/prawo-finanse-statystyki/ 5g-porozumienie-z-rosja-w-sprawie-700-mhz (accessed on 17.06.2020) [in Polish].
- [37] Telepolis, "Zakończył się drugi etap refarmingu 700 MHz dla 5G, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://www.telepolis.pl/ wiadomosci/wydarzenia/ zakonczyl-sie-drugi-etap-refarmingu-700-mhz-dla-5g (accessed on 17.06.2020) [in Polish].
- [38] Telepolis, "Nowa aukcja 5G powinna odbyć się jak najszybciej tego chcą telekomy", 2020 [Online]. Available: https://www.telepolis.pl/ wiadomosci/wydarzenia/nowa-aukcja-5g-jak-najszybciej (accessed on 17.06.2020) [in Polish].
- [39] A. Dziermański, "Od dzisiaj obowiązują nowe normy PEM. Co to oznacza?", whatnext, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://whatnext.pl/ nowe-normy-pem-1-stycznia-co-to-znaczy/ (accessed on 18.06.2020) [in Polish].
- [40] "Nowe normy promieniowania w Polsce od 1 stycznia", CyberDefence 24, 2019 [Online]. Available: https://www.cyberdefence24.pl/ nowe-normy-promieniowania-w-polsce-od-1-stycznia (accessed on 18.06.2020) [in Polish].

- [41] P. Gawlicki et al., "Raport sieci 5G w Polsce szanse i wyzwania", Accenture, 2019 [Online]. Available: https://www.accenture.com/ \_acnmedia/Accenture/Redesign-Assets/DotCom/Documents/Local/2/ Accenture-Report-Web-5G-Poland-Chances-Challenges.pdf#zoom=50 (accessed on 18.06.2020) [in Polish].
- [42] J. Kruczek, "KE przyjęła ważne rozporządzenie dot. 5G", SAT Kurier, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://satkurier.pl/news/193306/ ke-przyjela-wazne-rozporzadzenie-dot-5g.html (accessed on 18.06.2020) [in Polish].
- [43] Ł. Czyleko, "Kwalifikacja stacji bazowej telefonii komórkowej (instalacji radiokomunikacyjnej) jako przedsięwzięcia mogącego znacząco oddziaływać na środowisko", *LC Consulting*, 2019 [Online]. Available: https://www.czyleko.pl/ kwalifikacja-stacji-bazowej-telefonii-komorkowej-instalacjiradiokomunikacyjnej-jako-przedsiewziecia-mogacego-znaczacooddziaływac-na-srodowisko/ (accessed on 18.06.2020).
- [44] "Rozporządzenie Ministra Cyfryzacji w sprawie minimalnych środków technicznych i organizacyjnych oraz metod, jakie przedsiębiorcy telekomunikacyjni są obowiązani stosować w celu zapewnienia bezpieczeństwa lub integralności sieci lub usług", *Ministerstwo Cyfryzacji*, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://isap.sejm.gov.pl/isap.nsf/ download.xsp/WDU20200001130/O/D20201130.pdf [in Polish].
- [45] "Announcements of commercial launches", European 5G Observatory, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://5gobservatory.eu/ market-developments/5g-services/ (accessed on 19.06.2020).
- [46] P. Gajkowski, "Jeśli 5G w Polsce, to u kogo? Przegląd ofert operatorskich", gsmmaniak.pl, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://www.gsmmaniak.pl/1147863/ jesli-5g-w-polsce-to-u-kogo-przeglad-operatorskich/ (accessed on 13.06.2020).
- [47] M. Jaślan, "Polskie testy 5G: priorytet technologii nad biznesem", *telko.in*, 2019 [Online]. Available: https://www.telko.in/ polskie-testy-5g-priorytet-technologii-nad-biznesem (accessed on 20.06.2020).
- [48] "Polskie 5G nabiera kształtów", *Ministerstwo Cyfryzacji*, 2019 [Online]. Available: https://www.gov.pl/web/cyfryzacja/ polskie-5g-nabiera-ksztaltow (accessed on 20.06.2020) [in Polish].
- [49] "Exatel: powołanie Polskiego 5G wymaga konsultacji z UE", Puls Biznesu, 2019 [Online]. Available: https://www.pb.pl/ exatel-powolanie-polskiego-5g-wymaga-konsultacji-z-ue-977903 (accessed on 20.06.2020) [in Polish].
- [50] J. Wagstaff, "New \$65 million package for 5G trials", UK 5G, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://uk5g.org/5g-updates/read-articles/ new-65-million-package-5g-trials/ (accessed on 20.06.2020).
- [51] "Federal Ministry of Transport and Digital Infrastructure provides funding of 26 million euros to three 5G research projects", *Federal Ministry of Transport and Digital Infrastructure*, 2019 [Online]. Available: https://www.bmvi.de/SharedDocs/EN/PressRelease/2019/ 080-scheuer-funding-5g-research.html (accessed on 20.06.2020).
- [52] "Winners announced of smart cities competition to test 5G technology", *Ministry of Industry and Trade*, 2019 [Online]. Available: https://www.mpo.cz/en/guidepost/for-the-media/press-releases/ winners-announced-of-smart-cities-competition-to-test-5gtechnology–251502/ (accessed on 20.06.2020).
- [53] "Władze Wiednia dopłacą do budowy stacji bazowych 5G", Speedtest, 2020 [Online] Available: https://www.speedtest.pl/ wiadomosci/5g/wieden-dofinansowanie-budowy-5g/ (accessed on 20.06.2020) [in Polish].
- [54] "Invest in Finland", Business in Finland, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://www.businessfinland.fi/en/do-business-with-finland/ invest-in-finland/take-the-fast-track-to-finland/ (accessed on 19.06.2020).
- [55] "Finland's vision for 5G development", *ITU News*, 2018 [Online]. Available: https://news.itu.int/finland-5g-development/ ?fbclid=IwAR2HSenKydfStg8224NWcnm3POmugp 8EpLdPDJn4BKyrDFxWNPcxrDKG\_UA (accessed on 19.06.2020).
- [56] P. Smejkal, "Az európai 5G-s hálózat kiépítéséért folyó harc állhat a Huawei-botrány hátterében", *Forbes*, 2019 [Online]. Available: https://forbes.hu/uzlet/huawei-kemkedes-botrany-egyesult-allamok-5g-mobil-eu/ (accessed on 20.06.2020) [in Hungarian].

46

- [57] Z. Szabó, "Nagy lépés előtt Magyarország mikor jöhet a sebességváltás?", Napi.hu, 2019 [Online]. Available: https:// www.napi.hu/tech/invitech-halozat-5g-kis-albert-iot.680146.html (accessed on 20.06.2020) [in Hungarian].
- [58] I. Albrycht and J. Świątkowska, "Przyszłość 5G czyli Quo Vadis, Europo?", *Instytut Kościuszki*, 2019 [Online]. Available: https://ik.org.pl/wp-content/uploads/ik\_brief\_programowy\_5g-1.pdf (accessed on 21.06.2020) [in Polish].
- [59] D. Trump, "Securing the information and communications technology and services supply chain", 2019 [Online]. Available: https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2019/05/17/2019-10538/ securing-the-information-and-communications-technology-andservices-supply-chain (accessed on 21.06.2020).
- [60] "Trump labels China a strategic "competitor", *Financial Times*, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://www.ft.com/content/ 215cf8fa-e3cb-11e7-8b99-0191e45377ec (accessed on 21.06.2020).
- [61] D. Wnukowski, "China's digital silk road: economic and political significance", *The Polish Institute of Int. Affairs, Bulletin*, vol. 229, no. 1659, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://pism.pl/publications/ Chinas\_Digital\_Silk\_Road\_Economic\_and\_Political\_Significance
- [62] "USA przedstawiło kolejne zarzuty wobec Huawei", wGospodarce.pl, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://wgospodarce.pl/ informacje/75409-usa-przedstawilo-kolejne-zarzuty-wobec-huawei (accessed on 21.06.2020) [in Polish].
- [63] "USA oskarżają Huawei o oszustwa bankowe i szpiegostwo przemysłowe. "Rozczarowanie przedstawionymi zarzutami"", wirtualnemedia, 2019 [Online]. Available: https://www.wirtualnemedia.pl/ artykul/huawei-oskarzenia-o-oszustwa-bankowe-i-szpiegostwoprzemyslowe-dlaczego (accessed on 21.06.2020) [in Polish].
- [64] S. Pham, "Huawei sues US government over new FCC restrictions", CNN, 2019, [Online] Available: https://edition.cnn.com/ 2019/12/05/tech/huawei-us-ban-lawsuit/index.html (accessed on 21.06.2020).
- [65] M. Gajewski, "USA wypowiedziały wojnę Huawei i namawiają inne kraje do bojkotu firmy", *Spidersweb*, 2018 [Online]. Available: https://spidersweb.pl/2018/11/huawei-zakaz-handlu.html (accessed on 21.06.2020) [in Polish].
- [66] "Memorandum of understanding between the Government of Romania and the Government of the United States of America", 2019 [Online]. Available: https://media.hotnews.ro/media\_server1/ document-2019-11-3-23464357-0-memorandum-5g-romaniasua.pdf (accessed on 21.06.2020).
- [67] "U.S.–Poland Joint Declaration on 5G", Whitehouse.gov, 2019 [Online]. Available: https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/ u-s-poland-joint-declaration-5g/ (accessed on 22.06.2020).
- [68] "United States–Estonia Joint Declaration on 5G Security", Whitehouse.gov, 2019 [Online]. Available: https://www.whitehouse.gov/ briefings-statements/united-states-estonia-joint-declaration-5gsecurity/ (accessed on 22.06.2020).
- [69] "Joint Statement on United States Latvia Joint Declaration on 5G Security", *state.gov*, 2020 [Online]. Available: https:// www.state.gov/joint-statement-on-united-states-latvia-jointdeclaration-on-5g-security/ (accessed on 22.06.2020).
- [70] "Joint Statement on United States Czech Republic Joint Declaration on 5G Security", *state.gov*, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://www.state.gov/joint-statement-on-united-states-czechrepublic-joint-declaration-on-5g-security/ (accessed on 22.06.2020).
- [71] "Warsaws telecom powers clash over 5G security rules", *Politico*, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://pro.politico.eu/news/ warsaws-telecom-powers-clash-over-5g-security-rules (accessed on 23.06.2020).
- [72] "Riigikogu muutis elektroonilise side seadust", *Riigikogu*, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://m.riigikogu.ee/istungi-ulevaated/ riigikogu-muutis-elektroonilise-side-seadust/ (accessed on 23.06.2020) [in Estonian].
- [73] "Huawei slams western coalition talks in Prague", pro.politico, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://pro.politico.eu/news/ huawei-slams-western-coalition-talks-in-prague-tktkt (accessed on 23.06.2020).
- 2/2021 JOURNAL OF TELECOMMUNICATIONS AND INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY

- [74] L. Cerulus, "Trump and friends: Where European countries come down on Huawei", *Politico*, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://www.politico.com/news/2020/05/26/ europe-huawei-5g-281701 (accessed on 23.06.2020).
- [75] M. Koch and S. Scheuer, "Armageddon Szenario: Telekom spielt Huawei-Bann durch", *Handelsblatt*, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://www.handelsblatt.com/technik/it-internet/ausschluss-von -netzausruester-armageddon-szenario-telekom-spielt-huawei-bann -durch/25918402.html?ticket=ST-12917777-KnWObMF c2KdxebinQEI9-ap6 (accessed on 23.06.2020) [in German].
- [76] "Berlin to tweak network security law raising bar for Huawei", pro.politico, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://pro.politico.eu/news/ berlin-to-tweak-network-security-law-raising-bar-for-huawei (accessed on 23.06.2020).
- [77] L. Cerulus, "How Huawei wields investment to bend EU countries", *Politico*, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://www.politico.eu/article/ huawei-dangles-investments-to-european-governments-for-grace/ (accessed on 23.06.2020).
- [78] "Italian government acts to strengthen further its "golden powers"", *Hogan Lovells Publications*, 2019 [Online]. Available: https:// www.hoganlovells.com/en/publications/italian-government-acts -to-strengthen-further-its-golden-powers (accessed on 23.06.2020).
- [79] "Golden Power", Senato della Repubblica, 2019 [Online]. Available: https://www.senato.it/service/PDF/PDFServer/BGT/01118751.pdf (accessed on 23.06.2020).
- [80] "Legge di bilancio 2019", Senato della Repubblica, 2019 [Online]. Available: https://www.senato.it/service/PDF/PDFServer/ BGT/01093736.pdf (accessed on 23.06.2020) [in Italian].
- [81] "Belgian security services call for caution on Huawei minister", pro.politico, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://pro.politico.eu/news/ belgian-security-services-call-for-caution-on-huawei-minister (accessed on 23.06.2020).
- [82] "Netherlands sets high bar for 5G security", pro.politico, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://pro.politico.eu/news/ netherlands-sets-high-bar-for-5g-security (accessed on 23.06.2020).
- [83] "Calviño señala que la subasta de 5G se celebrará a principios de 2021", *Cinco Días*, 2020 [Online]. Available: https:// cincodias.elpais.com/cincodias/2020/05/14/companias/ 1589479871\_667188.html (accessed on 24.06.2020) [in Spanish].
- [84] I. Morris, "Orange confirms ZTE as 5G partner in Spain", *Light Reading*, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://www.lightreading.com/5g/orange-confirms-zte-as-5g-partner-in-spain/d/d-id/757867 (accessed on 24.06.2020).
- [85] S. de la Cruz, "Sánchez apuesta por el 5G peninsular con Telefónica y Huawei", *La Razon*, 2020 [Online]. Available: https:// www.larazon.es/economia/20201012/ obvaca4b25cmvag34es3r6zdbm.html (accessed on 12.10.2020) [in Spanish].
- [86] "EU stops short of recommending full ban on Huawei from 5G network", CBC, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://www.cbc.ca/ news/technology/eu-not-recommending-ban-huawei-5g-1.5444158 (accessed on 25.06.2020).
- [87] "Nokia and Ericsson remain vulnerable in geopolitical 5G tussle", *Financial Times*, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://www.ft.com/ content/1ac1db39-7817-4fe2-ace8-8b67714aafd6 (accessed on 25.06.2020).
- [88] "Operator members", *O-RAN Alliance*, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://www.o-ran.org/membership (accessed on 17.06.2020).
- [89] "5G Action Plan for Denmark", *Danish Energy Agency*, 2018
  [Online]. Available: https://ens.dk/sites/ens.dk/files/Tele/
  5g\_action\_plan\_for\_denmark.pdf (accessed on 25.06.2020).
- [90] S. Kruse and L. Winther, "Banned recording reveals China ambassador threatened Faroese leader at secret meeting", *Berlingske*, 2019 [Online]. Available: https://www.berlingske.dk/internationalt/ banned-recording-reveals-china-ambassador-threatened-faroeseleader (accessed on 25.06.2020).
- [91] M. Druś, "Wielka Brytania proponuje alians 10 państw w celu redukcji zależności w 5G od Chin", *Puls Biznesu*, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://www.pb.pl/wielka-brytania-proponuje-alians-10panstw-w-celu-redukcji-zaleznosci-w-5g-od-chin-992502 (accessed on 25.06.2020) [in Polish].

- [92] "Rząd Wielkiej Brytanii ogranicza udział Huawei w budowie sieci 5G", Gazeta Prawna, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://serwisy.gazetaprawna.pl/nowe-technologie/artykuly/ 1450926,huawei-siec-5g-boris-johnson.html (accessed on 25.06.2020) [in Polish].
- [93] S. Palczewski, "Austria nie wykluczy Huawei z budowy 5G", 2020 [Online]. Available: https://www.cyberdefence24.pl/ austria-nie-wykluczy-huawei-z-budowy-5g (accessed on 26.06.2020) [in Polish].
- [94] "Słowacja: brak dowodów na zagrożenie bezpieczeństwa ze strony Huawei", Cyber Defence 24, 2019 [Online]. Available: https://www.cyberdefence24.pl/slowacja-brak-dowodow-nazagrozenie-bezpieczenstwa-ze-strony-huawei (accessed on 26.06.2020). [in Polish]
- [95] G. Szakacs and K. Than, "Hungarian minister opens door to Huawei for 5G network rollout", *Reuters*, 2019 [Online]. Available: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-hungary-telecoms-huawei/ hungarian-minister-opens-door-to-huawei-for-5g-network-rolloutidUSKBN1XF12U (accessed on 26.06.2020).
- [96] K. Bogacki, "5G w Rosji zbuduje Huawei", *Chip*, 2019 [Online]. Available: https://www.chip.pl/2019/06/5g-w-rosji-zbuduje-huawei/ (accessed on 26.06.2020) [in Polish].
- [97] A. Segal, "Year in Review 2019: The U.S.-China tech cold war deepens and expands", *Council on Foreign Relations*, 2019 [Online]. Available: https://www.cfr.org/blog/year-review-2019-us-china-techcold-war-deepens-and-expands (accessed on 26.06.2020).
- [98] K. Sahin, "The tech cold war illusion", *Berlin Policy Journal*, 2020 [Online]. Available: https://berlinpolicyjournal.com/ the-tech-cold-war-illusion/ (accessed on 15.06.2020).



Urszula Soler is a sociologist who explores, in theory and practice, new technologies in the context of social interaction and security. She works at John Paul II Catholic University in Lublin and at the War Studies University. She specializes in issues related to technology assessments, security of technology and sociology of security.

She is a member of, inter alia, the Polish Society for Technology Assessment and the Italian Team for Security, Terroristic Issues & Managing Emergencies in Milan. She is an author of many articles and scientific projects. She has been cooperating with Università Cattolica del Sacro Cuore in Milan for many years now.

b https://orcid.org/0000-0001-7868-8261 E-mail: urszula.soler@kul.pl Institute of Sociological Sciences Faculty of Social Sciences John Paul II Catholic University Al. Racławickie 14 20-950 Lublin, Poland

> JOURNAL OF TELECOMMUNICATIONS AND INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY 2/2021